
MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

April 15, 2008

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 10:46 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Curtis N. Kratz

	Richard J. Manfredi, Vice Chair
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	David L. Strong

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Burt A. Waite

	Janet B. Keim
	


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Burt Waite moved approval of the March 2008 minutes; Thad Stevens seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved without amendment.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Cynthia Carrow reported that Brian Hill has accepted a position with the Richard King Mellon Foundation in Pittsburgh and has resigned from Council.  Jack Lebeau indicated that he also will be resigning from Council because he has returned to his medical practice.  With the current vacancy from DeEtta Antoun’s resignation in January, Brian’s departure and Jack’s pending resignation, Council will have three vacancies.  Cynthia added that DeEtta is now seeking reappointment to Council.  There has been no news on the reappointments of Thad Stevens and Curtis Kratz.
Cynthia announced that a memorial contribution was made to Paul Hess’s church on

Council’s behalf.
Cynthia appointed Burt Waite, Thad Stevens and Pat Lupo to serve as the nominating committee for the upcoming elections for officers and Environmental Quality Board representatives.  Any member who wants to be on the ballot should contact Burt, Thad or Pat.
Cynthia appointed Burt Waite as the chair of the newly formed Chesapeake Bay Workgroup.
As a result of the strategic planning session and further discussion during the March meeting, Council agreed to elevate the priority of the following issues:

· Revisit the joint CAC-Policy Office report on enhancing the effectiveness of the department’s advisory committees.  This action is delegated to the Public Participation and Outreach Committee.

· Weigh-in on comments received during the Title IV reauthorization townhall meetings that Council facilitated for DEP.  This action is delegated to the Title IV Workgroup.

Additionally, Council created the Strategic Planning Workgroup to flesh out and develop game plans for several internal issues, such as timely access to information and elevating Council’s profile with the legislators and within DEP.  The following members will serve on the workgroup:  Cynthia Carrow, Jolene Chinchilli, Bernie Hoffnar and Thad Stevens.  Rich Manfredi will serve as chair.
Sue Wilson is putting together a schedule for inviting regional directors to Council meetings to discuss issues and activities in their regions.  Additionally, she will be scheduling deputy secretaries to meet with Council more regularly to provide updates on issues and activities in their program areas.
Cynthia said that she has to leave at noon and Vice Chair Rich Manfredi will chair the rest of the meeting. 
III.
OPEN TIME

Duane Mowery, a member of DEP’s Sewage Advisory Committee (SAC), referred to Council’s July 3, 2007, letter to Deputy Secretary Cathy Myers regarding Act 537 regulatory changes.  In the letter, Council “recommended that the department take more time to consider the best way to improve this far-reaching program.”  Mr. Mowery said that the department issued, for public comment, the Site Suitability and Alternatives Analysis Guidelines for New Land Development Proposing Onlot Sewage Disposal.
  The comment period ends this coming Monday, April 21.   In light of Council’s and SAC’s recommendations to the department to approach this issue slowly, Mr. Mowery is concerned because the technical guidance was issued before the regulations were finalized.
He said that Barbara Brown, former SAC chair, has been talking to Rep. Stevenson (R – Butler-Mercer Counties) about the possibility of the House Environmental Resources and Energy Committee holding hearings on what Mr. Mowery referred to as the department’s “appearance of isolationism and resistance to public comment.”  He requested that Council consider sending a letter of support or encouragement to the House committee to look into these allegations, which Mr. Mowery said he is making as an individual, not as a member of SAC.
This discussion will be continued under “New Business.”

IV.
BUREAU OF AIR QUALITY – DRAFT ADHESIVES REGULATION

Marty Felion, Air Quality Program Specialist, reviewed the concepts to be included in the Adhesives, Sealants and Primers proposed rulemaking.  
The proposed rulemaking would limit emissions of volatile organic compounds (VOC) from adhesive, sealant and primer products through sale, use and manufacture restrictions.  Mr. Felion said this control measure is reasonably necessary to help achieve and maintain the health-based 8-hour ozone National Ambient Air Quality Standard (NAAQS) in Pennsylvania and throughout the Ozone Transport Region (OTR).  He said that federal regulations do not exist for these products.
The proposed rulemaking is scheduled for discussion at the May 23 meeting of the Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee.  Mr. Felion said the bureau plans to present the rulemaking at the July meeting of the Environmental Quality Board (EQB).  He said that Pennsylvania and the other OTR states want to get a regulation on the books by January 1, 2009.
Sue Wilson said that the current department policy requires regulations to be submitted to the Policy Office 11 weeks prior to their consideration at an EQB meeting.  Therefore, this proposed regulation must be in the Policy Office by April 29, nearly a month before it will be seen for the first time by AQTAC.  Sue asked if AQTAC was aware that the adhesive regulation would already be in process for EQB well before they get to see it.  Susan Hoyle, from the Bureau of Air Quality, said yes.  [NOTE:  On April 16, the Bureau of Air Quality notified Council that the EQB date for consideration of the proposed adhesives regulation has been rescheduled from July to August “to ensure time for consideration of comments from AQTAC and CAC members.”]
Sue asked if the bureau was considering how they were going to respond to comments already received, e.g., roofing adhesives in low winter temperatures.  Mr. Felion said they are addressing that particular issue right now and will most likely tag along with Connecticut, New York and New Jersey, who are proposing an ozone season for six months during the year and a different standard in the winter months.  Pat Lupo asked how a dual season would help decrease the ozone levels we currently have.  Mr. Felion said that ozone is only a concern in the summer months, when the low-VOC adhesives will have to be used.

Walter Heine commented that this regulation might encourage imports and be detrimental to the industry in this country.  He asked if the reduction was significant.  Mr. Felion said that the anticipated reduction of 21.8 tons a day of VOC emissions in the summer is significant.
V.
SECRETARY’S REPORT

Secretary McGinty provided updates on the following issues:
· The Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task Force held its first meeting yesterday, April 14.  The task force is charged with providing a report by October 1 that analyzes the issues related to long-term infrastructure financing and offers recommendations for the resolution of these issues.  To that end, the task force formed five work groups that will do most of the leg work and provide recommendations to the task force.  The five work groups are (1) Needs Assessment, (2) Innovative Measures, (3) Financial Resources, (4) Financial Sustainability and (5) Legislative and Regulatory Issues.  Membership on the work groups is not limited to task force members.  The Secretary said anyone interested in serving on the work groups should contact Marcus Kohl (mkohl@state.pa.us) by Wednesday, April 23.         
· Budget – Nothing new to report.  However, the Secretary said that House Majority Leader DeWeese (D-Greene) has stated that the budget will be completed in June.
· Legislation – On April 10, Deputy Secretary for Waste, Air and Radiation Protection Tom Fidler testified before the House Transportation Committee on SB 295, the Diesel-Powered Commercial Motor Vehicle Idling Act.  The department does not support this bill in its current form.  Mr. Fidler said that substantive amendments are needed to better protect the public’s health. The Secretary said the department does support the other anti-idling bill, SB 1095.  That bill has been in the Transportation Committee since last fall.
· Transmission Lines – The U.S. Department of Energy identified 52 of Pennsylvania’s 67 counties as a National Interest Electric Transmission Corridor (areas of significant electricity congestion and constraint).  The state has one year to either approve a transmission line through that area or cede its jurisdiction to the federal government.  She called this action an abuse of power because there is no track record to support the DOE’s decision.  She and her staff are not aware of a single instance when the Public Utility Commission ever rejected a proposal for a transmission corridor.   The Secretary said that Pennsylvania is a “power-surplus” state, which means we generate 35 percent more power than we consume and we export that surplus.  This is not the case with states to the east and south of us.  The DOE recently considered and rejected DEP’s request for a rehearing on the corridor designation.  The department will now move its opposition from an administrative challenge to a legal challenge and try to block this action in the courts.  The Secretary said that Sen. Casey has been very active on this issue.  She also added that areas such as the Gettysburg Battlefield would not be exempt from placement of the transmission lines.
· Oil and Gas Technical Advisory Board – The board had a deficiency in membership for some time, but the department now has the paperwork to fill the two vacancies.   Meetings are scheduled for May 29 and October 9.  This is very timely because of increased activity, e.g., exploration of the Marcellus Shale formation. 
On a related topic, the Secretary said there is legislation pending on property rights related to gas drilling.  She said that DEP has testified in favor of a better articulation of the rights and responsibilities of surface property owners and mineral rights owners. 
NRC Agreement State – Pennsylvania has assumed primacy from the Nuclear Regulatory Commission for approximately 700 in-state facilities using radioactive materials -- the majority of which are medical facilities treating patients with nuclear medicine procedures. Industrial, construction and pharmaceutical firms using radioactive materials also now fall under the state’s jurisdiction, as do colleges and universities using nuclear materials for academic purposes. Pennsylvania’s nine nuclear power plants and one research reactor will continue to be regulated by the NRC.
The Secretary said this action leads to an increased level of activity within the Bureau of Radiation.  The bureau will see an increase of 25 new positions – 14 in this fiscal year and 11 in the 2008-2009 fiscal year.  An increase in fees, as a result of legislation passed last year, will help support the new positions.
· Act 54 – The department has not been able to secure any volunteers to work on the Act 54 report.  However, the University of Pittsburgh has just expressed interest and the department is meeting with them tomorrow.
Richard Manfredi asked the Secretary if any component of the Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task Force will take into effect the investment in infrastructure as an economic stimulus.  She responded that is the Governor’s intent in his “Rebuilding Pennsylvania” initiative.  It’s a good time to focus on these kinds of investments because interest rates are low and local jobs will be created.
Thad Stevens referred to the onlot guidance document that was just issued and asked how the department could more effectively engage its advisory committees.  The Secretary said that DEP and its advisory groups will always have instances where they will disagree.  Concerning this issue, she said the department and SAC disagreed on regular inspections and maintenance of onlot systems, although it was not for lack of engagement.  She does think, however, that the department has improved its relationship with its advisory groups.
Thad said one of SAC’s concerns is that a guidance document was issued before Chapters 71 and 73 were finalized.  He said this leaves the regulated community very confused.  In response, the Secretary said she recently met with a group of sewage enforcement officers to discuss some of the policy changes that have occurred over the years.  She said they were able to reach agreement on three or four major issues.  She agreed with them that there was direction at the regional level that wasn’t particularly helpful and the department was going to be turning that around.  She said there is room for improvement as it relates to onlot sewage issues.  The Secretary added that she would like to be personally available to hear and further identify those issues and get them resolved as best they can.
Joyce Hatala commended the creation and charge of the infrastructure task force, but added that most people think sustainability is only financial.  She said there are other aspects of sustainable systems, e.g., organic farming, recycling, etc.  The Secretary suggested that Joyce consider joining one of the workgroups to drive this point home.
Pat Lupo asked the Secretary if she had an update on the Great Lakes Compact.  Pat had heard that it was stalled in the Senate Environmental Resources and Energy Committee.  The Secretary said she would ask Deputy Secretary for Water Management Cathy Myers to come to the meeting today and provide an update to Council.   [NOTE: Cathy Myers came to the meeting and reported that the Great Lakes Compact passed the House and is currently in the Senate.  Based on her meeting with Sen. Mary Jo White, Deputy Myers doesn’t anticipate any opposition to the legislation, making Pennsylvania the fifth state to adopt the compact.  She added that the public can still provide comments.] 
Cynthia told the Secretary that one of the priorities identified in Council’s recent strategic planning meeting was to revisit the joint CAC-Policy Office advisory committee report.  On a related matter, the Secretary said that a comment was made at yesterday’s infrastructure task force meeting that an educational component should be included.
VI.
BUREAU OF AIR QUALITY – DRAFT 5-YEAR REPORT

Dean Van Orden, assistant director of the Bureau of Air Quality, said the 5-year report is approximately 75 percent completed.  He acknowledged that it’s four months overdue.  He added that last year’s high number of retirements was very hard on the bureau, especially in the loss of institutional knowledge and history.
The report will include successes/progress of the program’s activities.  Mr. Van Orden said no decision has been made yet on whether new issues, such as the ozone and fine particulate standards, will be included in the report.
Sue Wilson said that Council had recommended that the report look at overall trends that need to be addressed.  Mr. Van Orden replied that some trends will be addressed, e.g., air toxics.  Additionally, the report will include a section on a 2006 survey by EPA on Clean Air Act enforcement activities and consistency in the regional offices.

He plans to have a draft report to share with Council and AQTAC in May.

Walter Heine asked about the paucity of monitoring sites in the Carlisle area.  Mr. Van Orden said that EPA has requirements for monitoring certain pollutants.  For instance, PM2.5 (fine particulates) is a regional issue, so one site (outside of Carlisle) was picked to monitor air quality in that region.  The Clean Air Board requested another monitoring site closer to the highway.  DEP used some available resources to locate another site, which is 100 yards off of Interstate 81.  The department has completed one year of monitoring at the new site, although not all of the data has been analyzed yet.  Preliminary results indicate that it is very consistent with the data from the Carlisle site.  Mr. Van Orden added that the bureau has proposed a restructuring of its monitoring network for expansion of the air toxic system and relocation of monitors to where they anticipate higher sites.  He believes the proposal is open to comment, and it will be an annual process.   Walter asked if the department was going to continue using both monitor sites.  Mr. Van Orden said the original commitment was to run the second Carlisle site for one year and analyze the data to determine if it’s necessary to keep it at that location.  If it’s not necessary, the monitor will be moved to another site.
 VII.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, provided the following updates:
· New Jersey Governor Corzine has proposed state park closures that would cut one-fifth of their state parks from the budget.  Kurt said the closing of state parks is being considered in states across the nation; and once parks are cut, they rarely get reinstated.  He said that CNRAC is concerned with this issue.
· CNRAC’s Trails and Greenways Study – One of the biggest issues identified in the study was the maintenance of Pennsylvania’s 3,000+ miles of trails, i.e.., funding and responsibility.  Kurt shared this information with DCNR and, this summer, CNRAC will assist the department with following up on this issue.

· “Shaping a Sustainable Pennsylvania: DCNR’s Blueprint for Action” - CNRAC will follow up with the public and stakeholders to see if DCNR is meeting the goals that were developed five years ago.  Kurt said six public listening sessions will be scheduled in the summer/fall.  The first session will be in Monroeville on August 26.
· DCNR Grants Program – The department awards approximately $40 million in grant money annually, but does not have the staff resources necessary to fully evaluate the completed grant projects.  CNRAC will be assisting the department by reviewing some grants from the last 10-12 years to determine why some grant projects succeed while others fail.  Kurt said the Council will be reviewing several kinds of grants, e.g., Rails-to-Trails, Park Rehabilitation and Development, Small Community, etc.  
· CAC-CNRAC Joint Workgroup – Staff from both Councils have been meeting with DEP/DCNR staff to review a draft of the report and solicit feedback on the findings and recommendations.  The report deals with interagency cooperation.
Kurt noted that CAC is meeting October 21 and CNRAC is meeting October 22, and it might be a good opportunity for interaction between the two councils on mutual interests.
In response to a question from Burt Waite, Kurt said that several years ago the Bureau of Forestry had put a moratorium on the issuance of new leases for oil and gas development on state forest lands.  They were concerned about the impact of this activity on the forests and wanted to do further evaluations.  They also used this time to meet with industry and environmental groups to understand the issue from both sides.  As a result of this process, the Bureau of Forestry will accept competitive bids for gas extraction later this year.  However, the leases will be changed in some way from previous leases.  Kurt said that CNRAC was involved in the planning process and discussions on this issue.  They support the department’s decision with the understanding that local foresters have control over the operations and can shut them down if necessary.
Bernie Hoffnar asked about the revenues from the leases.  Kurt said the money would go into the Oil and Gas Fund, which is used at the discretion of the DCNR Secretary.  He said the money has typically been used for equipment purchases, Bureau of Forestry operations and the Wild Resources Conservation Fund.

A member of the audience asked about wind power on state lands.  Kurt said the department has no legal authority to allow for commercial wind on state lands, and he’s not sure how actively they are pursuing it.  However, he said they are being pro-active by looking into the issues associated with wind power – bird/bat mortality and forest defragmentation on one hand and clean energy on the other. 
VIII.
ACT 54 REPORT UPDATE
Joseph Pizarchik, director of the Bureau of Mining and Reclamation, provided an update on the third Act 54
 report.  As mentioned earlier by the Secretary, the department has not been able to find any outside experts to work on the report.  Research for the previous report was conducted by two professors at the California University of Pennsylvania, Department of Earth Sciences.  They both have since retired.  Mr. Pizarchik said that the University of Pittsburgh has expressed some interest and he will be meeting with them tomorrow.  He will report back to Council on the outcome of the meeting.
Regarding the report, the department’s tentative plans are to address approximately 30 items.  Mr. Pizarchik will send a preliminary outline to Council.
IX.
2008 REGIONAL MEETING – PRELIMINARY DISCUSSION
Sue Wilson referred members to a chart in their packet that listed the locations of regional meetings since 1987.  Some suggestions for this year’s location included:
· Northcentral (counties of Potter, Tioga, Lycoming, Centre, etc.)
· Extreme Northeast (counties of Susquehanna, Wayne, etc.) – blue stone quarries
· Allentown-Easton-Bethlehem area – sewer problems in water supply
· Pike County

Members should contact Sue with any additional ideas on locations and issues.
Last year’s meeting was in October and was well-attended.  However, as mentioned earlier, CAC and CNRAC might plan a joint activity in October because their meetings coincide.  Council tentatively agreed to hold the 2008 regional meeting in September.  Patty Davenport will survey all the members regarding preferred dates.
X.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Administrative Oversight (Chair: Vacant) – Nothing to report.
Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – Sue reported that AQTAC met on March 27 and had a presentation on the proposed regulations that Council heard about today (Adhesives, Sealants and Primers).  At AQTAC’s May meeting, they will be looking at the actual language; however, as noted earlier, the proposed rulemaking will already be in the pipeline for EQB, so will AQTAC’s input be of value?  [NOTE:  On April 16, BAQ notified CAC that the EQB date for the Adhesives, Sealants and Primer proposed rulemaking had been rescheduled from July to August 2008 to allow time for comments from AQTAC and Council.]
Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – The Solid Waste Advisory Committee (SWAC) met last week to discuss the proposed changes to the residual and municipal waste regulations.  Joyce Hatala said that the department identified a series of “crosswalks” that compared current and proposed actions.  The proposed regulations will be broken down further into categories to make it easier to review and comprehend.  SWAC formed a subcommittee workgroup that will be looking at the waste bans.  The workgroup currently includes SWAC members, but anyone is welcome to serve.  

Dave is really concerned about why the department is combining the residual and municipal regulations after they took years to separate them.  He said one issue that is not mentioned at all in this process, and which SWAC had focused on in the past, is landfill capacity and importation of waste.  Also, Dave doesn’t see any reference in the proposed regulations to sustainability, waste reduction or education.

The committee will schedule a conference call to discuss this issue further and then report back to Council.
Thad said that the specifics of the waste regulations should be handled by SWAC, not Council.  Dave said Council is charged with commenting on policy, not the regulations specifically.  Thad agreed.
The Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board will meet on April 24.  Dave said funding for operation and maintenance of treatment plants is still an issue that must be resolved and he will bring it up at next week’s meeting.  This ties in with the 30 percent set-aside issue with Title IV.  
Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – Nothing to report.

Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Gail Conner) – Kelly Heffner, director of the Policy Office, said her office would be meeting with the advisory committee liaisons and division chiefs/bureau directors near the end of May about improving overall coordination.  She would first like to meet with members of Council to get their perspective on the department’s implementation of the advisory committee report’s recommendations.  Additionally, in light of today’s discussions, Kelly thinks it would be beneficial to include Council in the meeting.  Sue will get back to Kelly with the names of the Council members and staff who will be working on this issue.
Kelly said she would forward a copy of the Adhesives, Sealants and Primers proposed regulations to Sue if one is available.
Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – The Chesapeake Bay Workgroup had their first meeting last night and developed some action items:

· CAC staff will develop a chronology of the tributary strategy. 
· The workgroup will analyze the accountability of each sector for achieving their piece of the reduction, e.g., point source, farmers, etc.
· In May at the Water Committee meeting, there will be a presentation on the Chesapeake Bay Model.
Council will request that the department provide monthly updates on the Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task Force.
Mike Langland, from the U.S. Geological Survey, was at this morning’s committee meeting to discuss monitoring and water quality trends in the Susquehanna River Basin.  There are 34 monitoring stations in the bay watershed that have been collecting data since 1985.  Of those 34, seven are in Pennsylvania’s Susquehanna River Basin.  Twenty-four new sites have been added for non-tidal monitoring, but the data is too new for proper analysis; the data will be more useful in two years.
Burt said there was good and bad news in Mr. Langland’s report.  The trend in total nitrogen in the Susquehanna River as it leaves Pennsylvania into Maryland is going down.  This is also true for phosphorus, except for organic phosphorus.  The bad news is that the state is not on target to reach the goals for sediment reduction by 2010.
Council will be getting an update on the State Water Plan at the May or June meeting.
Walter Heine wants to know if DEP has ever asked EPA to recalibrate the bay model.  He said there is a technical advisory committee to the Susquehanna Basin that has recommended the model be tested and refined and that a cost-benefit analysis be done.  Since this is a report of the Water Committee, Richard suggested that this issue should be a separate agenda item or discussed under new business.  
CAC-CNRAC Joint Workgroup (Chair: Bernie Hoffnar) – Staff from both Councils have been meeting with DEP/DCNR staff to review a draft of the report and solicit feedback on the findings and recommendations.
Title IV Workgroup (Chair: Walter Heine) – Sue is summarizing the key comments provided during the town hall meetings for Council’s review and comment.
Strategic Planning Workgroup (Chair: Richard Manfredi) – A conference call will be scheduled within the next few weeks to discuss timeline and priorities.  Jan Keim volunteered to serve on the workgroup.  

XI.
NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Mowery’s discussion under “Open Time” was continued.  He asked Council if they would consider sending a letter to the House Environmental Resources and Energy Committee supporting or encouraging sub-hearings on DEP not paying attention to their advisory groups.

Richard asked if a hearing date has been set.  Mr. Mowery said no, discussions were still preliminary.
Discussions ensued on the role of “advisory” committees and how their advice is ignored.   Mr. Mowery said that Ron Furlan, chief of the Division of Planning and Permits in the Water Planning Office, told SAC that he will not engage in a debate or negotiate with any advisory group on these regulations or guidance documents.
Richard indicated that the Public Participation and Outreach Committee is re-visiting the CAC-Policy Office report on DEP’s advisory committees.  Richard suggested, and he will discuss with Cynthia, that Council’s Executive Committee discuss this issue with the Secretary so she’s not blindsided.  Since this issue will be discussed at the May meeting, Burt suggested that the committee draft a letter for Council to review at that time.
Bernie asked if volunteers for the Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task Force workgroups would be compensated for travel expenses.  Sue will check on this and notify Council.
Richard asked members to get back to Sue on ideas for a joint activity with CNRAC in October.

Richard suggested that Council present a resolution to Brian Hill.  Council concurred.
-
-
-

Bernie Hoffnar motioned to adjourn the meeting; Thad Stevens seconded the motion.  Vice Chair Richard Manfredi adjourned the meeting at 2:49 p.m.

Notice of the April meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.

� PA Bulletin, March 22, 2008


� Act 54, which amended the Bituminous Mine Subsidence and Land Conservation Act, requires DEP to collect and analyze data on the effects of deep mining on subsidence of surface structures/features and water resources, including public and private water supply sources.  The data and relevant findings are then presented in report form to the Governor, General Assembly and CAC at five-year intervals commencing in 1993.
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